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As Fight for Water Heats Up, Prized Fish Suffer

WISDOM, Mont. — It’s a simple fact of life across the rural West, as it is here in Montana’s mountain-ringed Big Hole
River Valley. Flooding river bottoms to grow hay sustains the economy but means less water in the river for the prized
wild trout population. 

The competition for water is not new, but it is intensifying as the climate here gets warmer and drier. 

“The biggest worry for trout is that smaller streams will simply run dry in late summer and temperatures in the remaining
pools will exceed lethal levels,” said Steven W. Running, a climate scientist at the University of Montana in Missoula
who is a member of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. “Even if the stream has good flow 11 months of the
year, fish have to survive the highest stress conditions in late summer. We could lose the populations in these smaller
streams, and they won’t come back.”

By all accounts, these kinds of changes in the West’s celebrated trout fisheries are happening quickly — faster, experts
say, than in other parts of the country. A new report by the Rocky Mountain Climate Organization, based on research by
the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, shows temperatures in the West the last five years increased by
1.7 percent, compared with 1 percent elsewhere. 

In a February paper in the journal Science, researchers said they expected the changes to accelerate. 

“We’ll see less snow, even if there is the same amount of moisture,” said the lead author, Tim Barnett, a researcher at the
Scripps Institution of Oceanography in San Diego. “The snow there will melt sooner and the flow will end sooner. It’s not
a nice picture that emerges.” 

Floods, wildfires, livestock grazing and roads only make the picture worse. Some studies project the loss of Western trout
populations in some regions could be more than 60 percent, and the loss of bull trout could exceed 90 percent by 2050.
Salmon will also see a decline, up to 40 percent. 

In the Big Hole River, the grayling are bearing the brunt of the changes. Grayling are the most imperiled of Montana’s fish,
largely because of warming temperatures. In the 1990s, studies showed 60 grayling per mile, a number that has dropped to
5 to 15. So far, the ranchers and the fish and environmentalists have been able, in unusual cooperation, to work things out
so both are assured water at crucial times. 



Some conservationists, though, say it is not enough and have filed a federal lawsuit to list the grayling as a threatened
species, which could force ranchers to keep more water in the river. 

“It’s pretty bleak for the grayling,” said Noah Greenwald of the Center for Biological Diversity, which filed the lawsuit in
November. “The river has almost run dry every year for the last seven years because of irrigation.” 

Ranchers say they can protect the fish on their own. “If they take water away from agriculture, it will wreck us,” said Guy
Peterson, who is part of an agreement to protect fish. “And that won’t be good for the fishery.”

Peter Lamothe, the Arctic grayling biologist for the Montana Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks, said the number of
grayling was so low he was concerned about whether genetic traits important for survival might have been lost. A genetic
analysis is being done.

A striking fish with a large top fin and iridescent colors, the grayling, common in the Arctic, had a range that extended
south to Michigan and Montana. The Big Hole now holds the only river population in the lower 48 states. Climate change
is having other affects on the fisheries. Last year sections of 20 rivers in the state were closed to fishing because of warm
water temperatures, while in 2001 none were closed. 

Water temperatures are now reaching dangerous levels earlier in the summer. Trout fishing is being shut down in July,
rather than August. Most rivers in Montana run high in the spring when snow melts in the mountains. The run-off once
stretched into late June and even July, but now it ends as much as three weeks earlier than it did a half century ago. And in
that time the average temperature in the month of March in parts of Montana has risen by nearly six degrees, Dr. Running
said.

Last year, rivers in Yellowstone National Park also faced record warm temperatures. “In early July we were looking at
angling closures, because the temperatures were already approaching lethal levels,” said Todd Koel, fisheries biologist in
the park. “That’s early.” 

In large rivers like the Yellowstone and the Missouri, warmer-water-loving small-mouth bass are moving upstream, and
biologists say they may supplant trout in some places. 

The key to keeping fish in smaller rivers is to keep water flowing in the summer, but water law in Montana complicates
strategies to assure flow. State law has a “use it or lose it” rule: If one rancher does not take his entitlement, the next user
downstream can. 

So as water temperatures reach critical levels in the summer, Mr. Lamothe asks a rancher near Wisdom to forgo some of
his water to keep it in-stream for fish survival. He then follows that slug of water down the river, driving from ranch to
ranch, asking ranchers to let the water pass. One positive note, researchers say, is that wild trout are better suited to
survive changes, and most trout in Montana are wild.

The key to protecting trout as the climate warms is habitat improvement, experts say. That means removing culverts,
reconnecting blocked sections of rivers and reclaiming vegetation. On the Big Hole, volunteers have planted willows and
grasses to shade and slow the water. Ranchers here are fencing cows off stream banks and drilling wells to water stock
instead of diverting it.

While things look gloomy for grayling, Mr. Lamothe says not to count them out. In some places where willows were
planted the number of fish have recovered to 60 to 70 per mile. “There’s hope yet for the grayling,” he said.
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